TOWN OF KILLINGLY, CT

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

7:00 PM REGULAR MEETING 

February 11, 2016
KILLINGLY TOWN HALL

TOWN OF KILLINGLY 
172 MAIN STREET, DANIELSON, CT

MINUTES
I.
CALL TO ORDER – Chair, Patrick Garrity, called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm.
II.
ROLL CALL ROLL CALL – Andrew Farner; Paul J. Gazzola, Jr.; David Izzo, Sr.; William Menghi; Patrick Garrity.

Staff Present – Karen Clark, Zoning Enforcement Officer

Also Present – Adam Griffiths, Town Council Liaison.

III. ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Motion by David Izzo to move Agenda Item III. Election of Officers, to the end of the meeting. Second by Paul Gazzola, Jr. Motion carried unanimously.
IV. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION -- Brief citizen comments regarding items not subject to public hearings may be made at this time. – There were no comments from the public.
V. PUBLIC HEARINGS – The applications were read aloud by Patrick Garrity. 
Mr. Garrity opened the public hearing for Application #15-808.
1. Application #15-808 of Michael Dupont, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation 530.2.2 Parking Lot (space) Standards and Section 530.3 Entrances & Exits, to reduce side setback from 10 feet to 2 feet for a commercial driveway; and Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 10 feet on the easterly boundary line for the construction of a commercial building.  Property located at 108 Attawaugan Crossing Road; GIS Map 56; Lot 13; General Commercial Zone.
Paul Gazzola stated, for the record, that he owns property nearby, but that he does not live there and feels that this would not reflect on his decision regarding this Application. He asked if the Applicant would want him to recuse himself. Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, representative of the Applicant, stated that he and Mr. Dupont do not see an issue with Mr. Gazzola sitting on the Board for this Application.
Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, represented the Applicant (seated in the audience) and gave a poster board presentation and overview. He provided full-sized maps for viewing by the Board. He explained the hardship for the requests for the variances:

· For the driveway - The State has a non-access highway line that encompasses more than 80 percent of the front line on Attawaugan Crossing Road allowing only 30.32 feet for entrance onto the property. Town Regulations would require the driveway to be 24 feet wide plus 10 feet off of the property line.
· Reduction in setback line on the easterly side – They would like to put the building further back (closer to the I-395 off ramp) on the more level, yet more narrow, area which would give more distance from the hotel and restaurant. 
Michael Dupont stated that he originally purchased the property for a possible used car dealership, but he needs to know what he can/cannot do on the property before he moves forward with site plans/marketing for any business. 
Paul Gazzola asked if used cars would be sold by the road. Mr. Dupont stated that the front of the lot would be left for drainage and there won’t be much usable road frontage to display vehicles. Mr. Archer indicated that a preliminary design showed that a water retention area would be needed to drain water from the driveway into the State drainage system.

Paul Gazzola asked if there would be a paved lot in the future in that area. Mr. Archer explained that it would require more drainage area and it would not feasible to do. Mr. Dupont stated that it would require Special Permit and would need approval from the State. Karen Clark read from Section 420.2.2 regarding the display of vehicles.
Patrick Garrity stated that he has difficulty understanding the hardship without knowing exactly what is being proposed on the lot. Mr. Archer explained that Mr. Dupont would like to move his business, Brooklyn Motor Sports, to Killingly and that the proposal is for a car dealership and repair center building (35’ x 70’). The Town Attorney was consulted as to whether a variance could be issued on a special permit application. 
Mr. Archer stated that the owner of the restaurant had stated concerns regarding the possibility of vehicle lights from the driveway shining into the hotel windows. Mr. Archer stated that the variances would allow them to rotate the building and to place the driveway differently.

There was discussion as to whether Mr. Dupont created his own hardship by purchasing a property that he cannot enter or exit without a variance. Mr. Archer stated it was purchased with an existing condition. Karen Clark clarified that the Board would need to look at the conditions for proving the hardship: the special size and configuration conditions do not result from actions of the applicant. Purchase and sales do not constitute an action of the applicant. Mr. Archer explained how the lot was formed and stated that, since it is a commercial property, 30 feet is not enough for entrance/exit. Mr. Archer feels that the 10-foot setback off the property line for a driveway may have come into the Regulations after the lot was created. Discussion continued.
Robert Daddario, owner of Comfort Inn & Suites/Laurel House Restaurant building, stated that he does not have an objection, but he expressed concern regarding the driveway. He asked that the variance be for 2 feet and a certain length.

Dave Burke, Vice President of R.A. Daddario Builders, stated that it is more cost effective for Mr. Dupont to move the building back so that they don’t have to move a lot of dirt forward. He feels that there wouldn’t be a problem with lights for the hotel if they were further forward (working behind the restaurant). They will still have to deal with the drainage easement either way. Mr. Burke stated that the elevation puts car lights into the second (and possibly third) floor windows of the hotel. He suggested that the Board impose a limit on the driveway of 50 or 100 feet and turn it into the property, and try to do something for a buffer in a two-foot wide strip. What will happen when snow is plowed? He stated that there will be run-off onto the hotel/restaurant properties. A way to drain will be needed. 
Mr. Archer stated that 600 feet of pavement doesn’t make sense, but that they will make sure that there is enough drainage easement and they will pull it forward if they can. He agrees that the lights would shine into the first floor windows of the hotel, but not higher.

Patrick Garrity asked Mr. Archer, for the record, that if topography is an issue, would the Applicant be open to addressing the concerns of Mr. Burke by shortening the driveway and relocating the business. Mr. Archer stated, “absolutely.” Mr. Garrity stated that they would not want to disrupt an existing business. Karen Clark pointed out that these concerns would normally be reviewed under a special permit application (which would include a much more specific plan) by the Planning & Zoning Commission.
Paul Gazzola expressed concern for the ownership of the property changing. There was discussion regarding not having a plan showing exactly what is being proposed. Karen Clark read from Section 800.2.5 of the Zoning Regulations. She advised that the key the Board is looking for is to grant the minimum variance necessary. 
Mr. Burke spoke again regarding elevations and the lighting. He stated that elevations of existing contours definitely puts headlights into the second floor and he noted that it may be raised even more for drainage purposes. 
Mr. Archer explained that they need criteria to work within the lot, but there is no way to enter the site the way it sits now in the Commercial Zone. They have to objections to working with Mr. Daddario and Mr. Burke.

Mr. Daddario stated that he has no problem with a variance going 175 to 200 feet with a 2-foot line.  Mr. Archer stated that Mr. Dupont has no problem with limiting to 175..
Motion by David Izzo to close the public hearing for Application #15-808 of Michael Dupont, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation 530.2.2 Parking Lot (space) Standards and Section 530.3 Entrances & Exits, to reduce side setback from 10 feet to 2 feet for a commercial driveway; and Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 10 feet on the easterly boundary line for the construction of a commercial building.  Property located at 108 Attawaugan Crossing Road; GIS Map 56; Lot 13; General Commercial Zone. Second by Andrew Farner. Motion carried unanimously.

2. Application #16-809 Michael and Melissa Montpelier, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 7 feet for a garage.  Property located at 62 Tillinghast Road, GIS Map 226, Lot 2; Rural Development Zone.
Norm Thibeault, Killingly Engineering Associates, represented the Applicants who were not present.
Mr. Thibeault gave a poster board presentation an overview. He stated that they are requesting a reduction in the side yard setback from 25 feet to 7.3 feet (Section 450, Table A). He indicated the locations of the house, driveway, septic/reserve area and a proposed 18’ x 24’ single-vehicle garage (where the paved driveway terminates). He explained how putting a garage on the other side of the house would not work. He indicated that there is a large barn/garage on the adjacent property (Barbeau), so there would not be any detrimental effect there. 
Hardships noted:

· Construction of the garage on the other side of the home is not a prudent alternative as it would require driving across the septic system and a second driveway would also be very close to wetlands (he indicated the wetlands line);
· By not allowing the proposed reduction for the side yard setback, it would prevent the Applicant from constructing a garage which is a common structure for many residences;
· The location of the existing home and septic system, which dictate this location, are not the result of any actions by the Applicant. It is an existing home and the driveway is in that spot;

· They do not believe that this gives the Applicant any kind of special privileges.
Patrick Garrity stated that what is being asked for is well defined and there really isn’t any other option in view of the map supplied. There were no further comments or questions from the Board. 
Peter Barbeau, abutting neighbor at 80 Tillinghast Road, spoke in favor. 
Motion by David Izzo to close the public hearing for Application #16-809 Michael and Melissa Montpelier, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 7 feet for a garage.  Property located at 62 Tillinghast Road, GIS Map 226, Lot 2; Rural Development Zone. Second by William Menghi. Motion carried unanimously.

VI.
PUBLIC HEARINGS CLOSURE OR CONTINUANCE – None.
VII. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None.
VIII.
NEW BUSINESS

1. Application #15-808 of Michael Dupont, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation 530.2.2 Parking Lot (space) Standards and Section 530.3 Entrances & Exits, to reduce side setback from 10 feet to 2 feet for a commercial driveway; and Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 10 feet on the easterly boundary line for the construction of a commercial building.  Property located at 108 Attawaugan Crossing Road; GIS Map 56; Lot 13; General Commercial Zone.
Motion by David Izzo to approve Application #15-808 of Michael Dupont, as stated: to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation 530.2.2 Parking Lot (space) Standards and Section 530.3 Entrances & Exits, to reduce side setback from 10 feet to 2 feet for a commercial driveway; and Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 10 feet on the easterly boundary line for the construction of a commercial building.  Property located at 108 Attawaugan Crossing Road; GIS Map 56; Lot 13; General Commercial Zone. Second by William Menghi. 

Hardship noted by David Izzo:

· Non-access highway line (only has 30.32 feet to access).
There was discussion regarding setting conditions and determining hardship. Paul Gazzola wants the Planning & Zoning Commission to be aware that the ZBA has concerns regarding the issues with the neighboring businesses. 
Motion by David Izzo to amend his motion to approve Application #15-808 to include a condition that the variance for the driveway be limited to a length of 175 feet with a two-foot setback. 

Additional hardship noted by Paul Gazzola, Jr.:

· The lot is unique in that it has drainage restrictions, State issues, and topography issues, so there are some challenges that they are facing to try to get some use out of the property.

Second by William Menghi. Amended motion carried unanimously.

2. Application #16-809 Michael and Melissa Montpelier, to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 7 feet for a garage.  Property located at 62 Tillinghast Road, GIS Map 226, Lot 2; Rural Development Zone.

Motion by David Izzo to accept Application #16-809 Michael and Melissa Montpelier, as stated: to vary Town of Killingly Zoning Regulation Section 450 Table A, Dimensional Requirements, to reduce side setback from 25 feet to 7 feet for a garage.  Property located at 62 Tillinghast Road, GIS Map 226, Lot 2; Rural Development Zone. Hardship noted by Andrew Farner:

· The property has a large amount of wetlands; additionally construction of a garage on the other side of the home is not an alternative as it would require driving across the septic system.

Second by William Menghi. Motion carried unanimously.

Applications submitted prior to 4:30 PM, Wednesday, February 10, 2016 will be received by the Board (“date of receipt”) on Thursday, February 11, 2016.
IX.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Motion by Paul Gazzola, Jr. to nominate Patrick Garrity for the position of Chair. Second by David Izzo. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Patrick Garrity to nominate Paul Gazzola, Jr. for the position of Vice-Chair. Second by Andrew Farner. Motion carried unanimously.

X.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES 


1. 
May 14, 2015  Regular Meeting Minutes 
Motion by David Izzo to accept the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 14, 2015 as read. Second by Paul Gazzola, Jr. Motion carried unanimously.

XI.
CORRESPONDENCE TO THE BOARD - None.
XII.
COUNCIL LIAISON
Adam Griffiths reported from the last meeting of the Town Council:

· Honored Volunteer of the Year for Parks and Recreation – Rose Bowman;

· Presentation from Law Enforcement Strategies Committee, looking to do a workshop in the future;

· School and Town audits;

· Authorized WPCA equipment;

· Petition regarding polling locations – Per Secretary of the State, it is not appropriate to only have one polling place;

· Revisited the Sidewalk Ordinance to better cover the Town for liability purposes;

XIII.
ADJOURNMENT
Motion by David Izzo to adjourn at 8:14 p.m. Second by Andrew Farner. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

J.S. Perreault

Acting Clerk
